
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
January 20, 2017
Members Present:  Hon. Larry Carver, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Hon. Jessie Connolly, Bernie Cassidy, Charlie Harball, Tina Reinicke, Hon. Holly Frederickson, and Hon. Bob Wood
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Heidi Ulbricht, and Peggy Tonon.
Members Absent:  Bill Hooks and Justice Jim Rice
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: None
Judge Carver called the meeting to order at 8:33 a.m.              
PUBLIC COMMENT:    No public comment.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on November 18, 2016, were reviewed.  A motion was made by Judge Connolly and seconded by Charlie Harball that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
DUI Manual Update

Judge Carver did not have anything new to report since the last meeting.  
Spring 2017 Conference Agenda

Shauna Ryan reported that all of the presenters had been contacted, and the majority of them have confirmed their availability.   
Rule 4 – Rules for Courts of Limited Jurisdiction Training and Certification of Judges
Charlie Harball moved that this matter be continued so that Justice Rice is available to participate in the discussion.  Judge Fagenstrom seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  This matter is continued until the next meeting. 
Benchbook Update/Form Approval
Judge Frederickson discussed the search and seizure section and provided copies of the section to the Commission.    
1) Search and Seizure (4 pgs.)

2) Affidavit for Search Warrant

3) Search Warrant

4) Receipt

5) Return

6) Order to Secure

7) Petition for Return of Seized Property

8) Notice of Hearing and Order – Property Ownership and Disposition

The Commission will take time to review these forms in more detail, make suggested changes, and finalize at the February meeting. 

NEW BUSINESS:
Request for Temporary Certificate and Waiver of Training for New Judge

Hon. Luke Savage (Sidney JP/City), Hon. James Kilmer (Butte JP), and Hon. Lourdes Russell (Conrad City):  Judge Fagenstrom moved to approve the actions of the waiver committee.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Request for Waiver of Training for Spring 2017 Conference

Hon. Luke Savage:  Judge Wood moved to approve the actions of the waiver committee.  Judge Connolly seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
IT Surcharge

Judge Carver wanted to discuss the recent Supreme Court decision in DA 14-0744, State of Montana v. Jody Jake Pope.  The decision has really knocked automation back a step.  The Court says that the automation surcharge is a user surcharge per criminal case, not per conviction.  When the courts first started assessing the surcharges, every ticket that came into the court room got a separate docket number.  When we converted to Full Court, things changed due to highway patrol import.  Highway patrol import, which electronically sends the tickets to the court, started importing them on a case by case basis.  Multiple tickets could be submitted under one case number.  The program was created to set a $10 surcharge for each charge.  The program is an easy fix.  But the judges are confused.  Some think it only applies to district court cases.  It does affect us all.  The decision does not take effect until February 2nd.  The attorney general’s office has indicated that the decision will not be applied retroactively.  The problem is with the credit card payments and the bond schedule.  The bond schedule is absolutely correct, as long as you file one charge.  The Court Administrator is not going to do anything at this point.  The automation budget is set out of the general fund and not directly tied to the automation surcharge.  The MMA has opposed all surcharges from the beginning of time so they can’t carry anything.  The law enforcement surcharge does not say “per criminal case”, it says “per conviction”.  So that surcharge still applies. It’s very confusing.  Judge Carver plans to have a meeting with Greg Mohr and Kent Sipe – who served on the bond book committee – along with the Highway Patrol to decide how to proceed.  The automation committee, along with the vendor, is trying to figure out available options.  Judge Miller asked if we’d get something from Lisa Mader or Beth McLaughlin saying in light of the Pope decision the following steps will need to be taken during the course of docketing or entering citations.   Judge Carver thought the Commission would have some options available about what the program can and cannot do.  He didn’t think they’d be able to address the cite pay issue until they meet with Highway Patrol.  Judge Carver suggested putting something out saying the clerk of the supreme court has stated that this decision does not take effect until February 2nd.  The Commission, the automation committee, and the vendor have all been addressed.  It’s business as usual until February 2nd.  The Commission will keep the judges informed.  Judge Carver will draft a memo to put out on both the judges and clerks list serv; Shauna agreed to send it via email to the judges as well.  Judge Carver wondered if we would then need to send out some sort of procedure to the judges advising them how to proceed after February 2nd.  Judge Miller asked if the IT folks would have some sort of resolution by that time.  Judge Fagenstrom suggested suspending cite pay until things get sorted.  Judge Frederickson also suggested giving the nuts and bolts panel a heads up that his issue is forthcoming and will likely need to be addressed during the spring conference.  Judge Carver will send the email today and will keep the Commission informed as to how things are proceeding.  Once there’s a plan in place, the Commission will send additional information to the judges. Judge Carver thought if a training letter is sent, it should come from the Commission.       
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 10:10 a.m.     
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on February 24, 2017, at 8:30 a.m. in Helena.    
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